
CASWELL COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS      August 5, 2024  
MEMBERS PRESENT OTHERS PRESENT 

   Jeremiah Jefferies, Chair                  Scott Meszaros, County Manager  
Finch Holt, Vice Chair           Melissa Williamson, Deputy County Manager       
John Dickerson                   Russell Johnston, County Attorney 

   Ethel Gwynn        Carla Smith, Clerk to the Board 
Rick McVey  
Frank Rose  
Tim Yarbrough 

The Board of Commissioners for the County of Caswell, North Carolina, met in a regularly 
scheduled meeting on Monday, August 5, 2024 at 6:30 pm at the Historic Courthouse. 

WELCOME: 
Chairman Jefferies called the meeting to order, and welcomed everyone to the Caswell County 
Board of Commissioners meeting on August 5, 2024. Then all paused for a moment of Silent 
Prayer, and the Board of Commissioners and all the guest in attendance recited the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  

PUBLIC HEARING ON THE SHOOTING RANGE: 

A motion was made by Commissioner McVey and seconded by Commissioner Yarbrough 
and carried unanimously to enter the public hearing. (Ayes: Commissioners McVey, 
Yarbrough, Rose, Holt, Dickerson, Gwynn, and Jefferies) 

Sheriff Tony Durden said good evening Commissioners and citizens of Caswell County. I come 
to you tonight before the public hearing, to respectfully ask to use county property for the 
Sheriff’s Office for a shooting range. First and foremost, we will fully comply with the 
ordinances and regulations that have been established by the county. I have asked the County 
Planner to accompany me here today to answer any questions regarding the Shooting Range 
Ordinance. The Sheriff’s Office plans to only use the site for roughly 12-24 days in a calendar 
year. By having the range here in the county, time would not have to be taken away by driving 
outside the county and scheduling for training would be easier also. Currently we are not the top 
priority when using someone else’s facility. As a proactive measure, we conducted decibel 
testing last week. The county ordinance requires the reading to be less than 90 decibels. The 
highest reading off site, at the closest residence, was 74 decibels, which is well below the 90. 
Bear in mind, this is before any berms have been created which will further muffle any noise. 
Again, County Commissioners, I respectfully ask to use county property for the betterment of 
training our officers so that they can better serve the citizens of this great county. I yield my 
time for the public hearing. 

Then Chairman Jefferies asked for Public Comments on this matter. 
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Audio is not clear so all comments may not be fully captured. 
Donald Vaughan: I’m an attorney in Greensboro. It is my plan to represent a number of people 
here in opposition of the shooting range. First the notice. It doesn’t comply with the notice 
requirements. They would need to be permitted from the State of North Carolina. Next is the 
advocates rights. Then copies of documents were shared with the Board. Attorney Vaughan 
asked the Board to read the documents to see what has happened in other jurisdictions. You will 
hear from people who live adjacent to this. This is wrong, an d there are many pitfalls. I 
encourage you to read what we have passed out. The Sheriff mentioned that they did intensive 
studies as to noise. This is not the place to put this particular facility. I encourage you to touch 
base later after you have read this.  

David Atwater: I’m a county resident. I am the closest neighbor to the landfill. I work from 
home five days a week and take numerous calls. I’m already dealing with a negative noise 
situation with the landfill and the dumpsters being dropped. I am 1700 feet to the property on the 
North. It will further decrease the value development or trying to do my job on a daily basis. As 
a hunter over the years I’ve learned what a pistol sounds like when it is discharged. All the 
deputies carry handguns. These handguns, if not being the loudest, could be the second loudest. 
My concern with having them close to my property is if this was ever to get out of the 
implications of how much they will use it, be it once a month or twice a month. Will this turn 
into something else? What’s going to happen to me? I’m strongly opposed to this for the noise. I 
don’t know if they will be able to muffle these sounds. Winds play a factor especially strong 
winds. Right now there is foliage on the trees so that’s going to help to buffer too. They say they 
are in the planning process now but no one has been to my property to get decibel readings. 
Again, I’m strongly opposed. Thank you for your time. 

Phil Barfield: I am a resident of the county.  Thank you commissioners – especially to 
Commissioner Holt - for the opportunity to speak and provide comments.  

 It is my understanding that tonight’s hearing isn’t about whether to approve a shooting 
range at the landfill, but whether the commissioners allow county land at the landfill to be used 
by the sheriff’s department for a shooting range. 

My wife and I are directly affected by your decision.  We live less than 3/4 of a mile from 
the proposed site.  There is thick vegetation and foliage between us and the landfill.  We heard 
through a friend that test firing was being conducted last Friday.  There was no public 
notification.  During the test firing, shots were heard both outside and inside our home with 
distinct clarity that sounded like they were only a few hundred feet away - not 3/4 of a mile 
away.  We believe the noise will further increase as vegetation dies and foliage disappears from 
the trees in the fall and winter.  
The test firing was just a handful of shots, but the range is planned for qualification testing with 
half of the department shooting in the day and at night.  Additionally, mutual aid agreements will 
allow outside agencies to use the range. 
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No sound barriers are being investigated or planned.  They are relying on the berms and 
existing vegetation and foliage to reduce noise. 
  Before you consider granting them permission to use the land, please: 
•         Require additional test firing when surrounding residents are properly notified and can be 

reasonably expected to be home. 
•         Require the sheriff to provide you with a more detailed proposal with alternatives, design, 

costs, schedule, and use. 
If you do decide to approve their request, please stipulate the following requirements: 
•         Permit only Caswell County Sheriff’s Department personnel use – no outside agencies 
•         Design for noise reduction - higher side berms, vegetation, and noise reducing 

structures/barriers to reduce noise to residents east of the range 
•         Limit live fire to 2 times a month (as estimated by the sheriff’s office) 
•         Limit the hours for live fire from 9am to 9pm 
•         Publish a schedule by email, social media, and website of times and dates of live fire at least 

1 week in advance 
•         Obtain a shooting range facilities permit in accordance with the UDO 
•         Submit an approved procedure to receive and adjudicate complaints 
•         Require a public hearing and commissioners’ approval for changes to these requirements 
Thank you for your time. 

Stuart Watlington: Good evening. I am Stuart Watlington and I live here in the county. Fist of 
all everyone I know supports the training that they need. Our Caswell County Sheriff’s 
Department supplies us all a service and we do not want to discount that. It’s important and they 
need what they need to validate the county. I live near the landfill, and I hear the trucks running 
over there. I’ve learned to live with it. Another person, Mr. Atwater’s father, he and his wife. 
Their home is closer. I am concerned about them.  They live between me and the landfill. Where 
I live, I heard the shooting. The distance that Clayton Myers was over there firing, and I could 
hear him from my deck. I went inside, and I could not hear any shots. I was glad. I don’t live 
anywhere as close as the Atwater’s property. So I will get by with it as long as those involved 
would be. This will need to be honored by future Boards of Commissioners. Officer Myers also 
was really kind and talked about the parameters of the shooting range. It will be 12-24 times a 
year or once or twice a month. And at no time did I understand from him that it’s going to last 
longer than an hour. Mr. Barfield happens to be a friend of mine and talked about these 
parameters. I’m just putting this out there, but no offense to the Sheriff’s Department. I don’t 
know anything about the lead contents. I have been drinking the water living near that landfill for 
years. My father made it to 97, and he drank it. The water may need to be tested. I do know that 
without the Caswell County Sheriff’s Department and the Sheriff that we could not make in this 
county without their vigilance. So if there is a way to work with everybody we need to try.  
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A motion was made by Commissioner Yarbrough and seconded by Commissioner Holt and 
carried unanimously to close the public hearing. (Ayes: Commissioners McVey, Yarbrough, 
Rose, Holt, Dickerson, Gwynn, and Jefferies) 

Commissioner Rose said he had a question. He asked if the Sherriff could answer a question. The 
Sheriff said the County Planner is just here to answer questions. Commissioner Rose said I 
understand you said you did a test on decibel readings. What was the test reading? Sheriff 
Durden said it was 74. Test shooting was done where the proposed shooting range would be. The 
closest resident would be 135 Pine Ridge Road. They are about 1400 feet away from the 
shooting range area. The Atwaters’ are over 2000 feet away from the area in the opposite 
direction. Commissioner Rose said when this test firing was done, let me just ask you this. How 
many lanes are you looking to be on this project? Firing range. Sheriff Durden said 12. 
Commissioner Rose said when the decibel reading was taken, how many firearms were fired for 
the test shot. Sheriff Durden said one. Commissioner Rose said well one question I would have is 
you need to get an accurate decibel reading. I think you need to fire 12 firearms at the same time 
to get an accurate decibel reading because that’s what is going to happen when you’re doing 
qualifications. Sheriff Durden explained his reasoning and Commissioner Rose said I agree with 
you. There are different ranges for citizens versus government. Fortunately, I’m in the position to 
ask some questions that I feel like I would like to have some answers to so I would like to see 
covered before I went any further to make sure we dotted our I’s and crossed our T’s and didn’t 
nothing come back. That’s one of the questions I had. I guess my other one would be does the 
decibel reading register differently now versus winter time? Sheriff Durden said there is foliage 
on the trees so it may be a bit louder.  

Commissioner Dickerson said Sheriff Durden, the shooting range on 86 a little bit further. Is that 
not a shooting range for the Sheriff’s Department to use? Sheriff Durden said no sir. That’s a 
state range. The parameters are different. We have inquired about the land adjacent to the state 
shooting range, but they said it was used for wildlife educational events. The problem we have 
would be state goal compared to county goals, is ours is a whole lot bigger to qualify. 
Commissioner Dickerson said well I’m a little confused. Aren’t you all currently shooting at a 
state range? Sheriff Durden said yes. We use their range for annual qualifications, but if we have 
deputies that are hired at other times during the year, they have to wait until they can get 
qualified. Commissioner Dickerson said does Orange County have a range, and Sheriff Durden 
said no sir. Commissioner Dickerson said it was because of liability and Sheriff Durden said the 
Sheriff didn’t tell him that. I can call the Sheriff back and see. Commissioner Dickerson said one 
more, but it may be a question for the County Attorney. They said Rockingham County had a 
problem with their liability insurance and the premiums are an outrageously high number. If we 
approve this shooting range, put it in place, and we have an accident, what will happen to our 
insurance? Sheriff Durden said if we have an accident on their 4000 pound vehicles that we 
provide, it is covered. Accidents happen. If we have multiple accidents on the shooting range, 
yes we could probably expect that. We have safety measures in place to make sure everything is 
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safe. Things will happen if you don’t have safety standards in place. Rocking ham County had 
issues in their jail. 

Vice Chairman Holt said I hate to impose on this. For me, behind me is the Rockingham Gun 
Club. They told us 8 am to 5 pm but it’s not. It’s pretty bad in summer, but when the leaves fall 
it’s louder. You all will be shooting firearms and riffles. They were there before I came, and so I 
knew about it. I promise if I had a chance to vote on it, I would. I have doubts. I would like to 
have time to read the materials given to us before voting. Sheriff Durden said I understand. The 
county has an ordinance for shooting ranges. I am asking for 12-24 times a year. To qualify we 
will have day time and night time firing. When winter comes, daytime and night time can be 
done earlier since it gets dark quick. In the summertime we would have to wait until it gets dark. 
Durden then gave examples of times to shoot from 5 pm to 9 pm in the summer.  You can’t 
compare the shooting club to the shooting range for the Sheriff’s Office because the shooting 
club has more people coming in. It is for the betterment of our officers. Don’t get me wrong, I 
love the Atwaters. They are good to me and the Sheriff’s Office, but I’m going to fight for this.  

Commissioner Yarbrough said Sheriff, you gave us a few details about costs. Do you have any 
more details on that? Sheriff Durden said well I got some quotes back. The berms are being 
donated. We will need permits and about $4-5,000 worth of gravel. We will need lanes built for a 
couple of thousand dollars. We will need target stands and the deputy said they will be built out 
of wood. Commissioner Yarbrough asked if the Sheriff could get us the breakdown of that? 
Sheriff Durden said yes. Commissioner Yarbrough said are you proposing this thing just to be 
used by the Caswell County Sheriffs? Sheriff Durden said that is a good question. We can agree 
to have it for the Sheriff’s Office. There are people around us, but we have restrictions that we 
have to follow. Commissioner Yarbrough said so what you are telling me is if this Board were to 
decide to and I don’t know how the vote will come down. But if this Board said yes Sheriff go 
ahead, but the shooting range can only be used by your department and no one else. You 
wouldn’t have a problem with that? Sheriff Durden said it’s not all about us. Yes, we need the 
shooting range.  

Commissioner Rose said Sheriff one final question. You said you are going to get dirt from the 
bridge project on 86. Sheriff Durden said yes. That is being coordinated. Commissioner Rose 
said do we know when the bridge project is going to start? Sheriff Durden said I would think it 
would be turnkey sometime in the spring.  

Commissioner McVey said is there no other property in the county? Sheriff Durden said we 
would run into the same problems.  

Commissioner Dickerson said is there any chance for the state to alter the shooting range from 
the current form as proposed today? Sheriff Durden said it’s a good shooting range but it is not 
capable of handling our training demands. We did try to use the range on 119. Commissioner 
Dickerson said I was thinking if you could put this into an existing range, you wouldn’t have the 
complaints because it has already been there. 
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Chairman Jefferies said Sheriff I have a question. What if only the Sheriff’s Department had 
access to use the shooting range for 2 years and then it be brought back before this Board. Just to 
see how it is going to go. Only the Sheriff’s Department can use it. Then see how it goes. Sheriff 
Durden said well, that whole thing would still be a liability issue if used by people outside of law 
enforcement. We will probably need to figure out some better way to do this. Mr. Barfield asking 
about the noise and Mr. Yarbrough asking about the money. We start putting sound barriers in 
and that will be in the thousands of dollars. I would ask the Board to allow the Planning Board to 
get back with the facts. The noise will continue to need to be monitored during qualifications.  

Commissioner Rose said Mr. Chairman there is one question that I do have. Who would enforce 
the decibel readings? County Planner Watlington said I will be monitoring that. I do go out. 
Commissioner Rose said I guess my question for you is would you conduct that reading at a time 
when all 12 ranges are in use? All 12 firearms are firing at one consecutive time? To get an 
accurate reading. Mr. Watlington said being that I have never done it, I would have to say yes. 
That’s where you would get your best reading. Commissioner Rose said would you have to 
conduct that reading at different times of the year? Mr. Watlington said yes, probably so at 
different times of the year and also weather. Commissioner Rose said what about at night time? 
Mr. Watlington said night time may affect it. The sky if it’s rainy even.  

Chairman Jefferies said everyone that signed the Public Comments sheet has spoken on this 
subject.  

Chip Atwater: The things you said about cost are very important because the way I look at 
things. That’s a lot of money used for the amount of trips they have to make to a shooting range. 
It’s a lot of taxpayer dollars used. The Sheriff says it’s needed, but I don’t think it is needed. He 
gave the name of an indoor and outdoor range that is utilized by the military forces all over the 
state. I’m sure Sheriff Durden will do the best thing for the citizens. I appreciate your time.  

Commissioner Rose made a motion to table it. The reason being we have received a lot of 
information tonight and I would like the time to read over it. There are a lot of questions that 
have not been answered that I feel need to be answered. There are a lot of things as far as the 
decibel readings that I would like to see a correct reading on. I don’t want to approve something 
and then get down the road we run into issues that cause the Board problems. I feel like the 
bridge project needs to be done, but it may be another six, eight months, or a year from now. We 
will have time to get things figured out and also get some of this stuff covered that need to be 
covered before we just push it through.  

Commissioner Holt said I would like to have a chance to have Count Attorney Johnston look at 
some of the things the attorney brought up. Attorney Johnston said Commissioner holt is this in 
relationship to the potential threat of being placed on the landfill. Commissioner Holt said he was 
saying permitting and the other things her highlighted. We need to look at that.  
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A motion was made by Commissioner Rose and seconded by Commissioner McVey and 
carried unanimously to table this item. (Ayes: Commissioners McVey, Yarbrough, Rose, Holt, 
Dickerson, Gwynn, and Jefferies)  

Sheriff Durden said question. Since you tabled it, when the dirt start rolling, can I put the dirt on 
county property? Just in case we move forward. That will cut the cost. It’s free dirt. 
Commissioner Dickerson asked when would they start moving the dirt. Sheriff Durden said I 
don’t know. Commissioner Rose may know more than I do. I’m at least asking. Commissioner 
Dickerson said I think we will have made a decision before the bridge project begins.  

PUBLIC COMMENTS: 
There were no other public comments. 

RECOGNITIONS: 
There were none. 

RECESS: 

The Board took a brief recess. 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA:   
A motion was made by Commissioner Yarbrough and seconded by Commissioner McVey 
and carried unanimously to approve the agenda. (Ayes: Commissioners McVey, Yarbrough, 
Rose, Dickerson, Holt, Gwynn, and Jefferies) 

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA: 
a. July 15, 2024 Regular Meeting Minutes 

A motion was made by Commissioner Yarbrough and seconded by Commissioner Rose and 
carried unanimously to approve the consent agenda. (Ayes: Commissioners McVey, 
Yarbrough, Rose, Holt, Dickerson, Gwynn, and Jefferies) 

PRESENTATION: 
ARTS COUNCIL: 
Karen Williamson said good evening. I am the Executive Director of Caswell Arts. 
Thank you all for allowing me to share with you our mural project. Challenge 
America is a grant that we received recently. It was awarded from the National 
Endowment for the Arts. We received one of the 257 grants. We are very happy that 
we were awarded $10,000. There is a $10,000 match. The completion date for this 
mural is December 31, 2024.Our Proposal is to create Yanceyville’s first downtown 
mural. They will honor the stories and accomplishments of four Caswell County 
citizens. It will develop a highly visible mural that is colorful and inspiring for 
residents and visitors. It will activate and enhance the cultural connectivity and 
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economic vitality in downtown Yanceyville, and to provide an opportunity for 
education, community engagement, and ownership of the stories of our county. At this 
point, I’d like to turn this part of the presentation over to the artist.  

Jason Turner said hi. Thanks for having me. I am Jason Andrew Turner. I moved here 
in 2021. I wanted to offer my skills to the town. I’ve done about 2,000 murals. We are 
excited about this. We really think this could help Caswell by bringing commerce into 
this town.   

Karen Williamson said some benefits of the mural wall is where citizens will make 
connections in our community. We’re going to organize community engagements for 
citizens to interact with artist so they can also share their stories, photos, and 
memories. In engagements, there will be opportunities for community members to 
paint pre-selected areas of this mural. This will foster camaraderie and ownership in 
Caswell. Creating global awareness of the mural by including QR codes leading to a 
description and short bio of each person featured. Next is accessibility. Barriers will 
be overcome through these QR codes and descriptions will be made in English, 
Spanish and audio for the visually impaired. Some of the community benefits are 
economic development, beautification, tourism, and just having an influence on 
people coming into Caswell County to experience our rich history. Youth 
engagements: Caswell County Schools are interested in the service line. There are 
some potential field trips that will be at the discretion of the art teachers and principal. 
We will offer coloring pages to the elementary schools. It will be a collaborative 
experience. We received an email yesterday that said we were able to connect with 
our superintendent and our teachers in the district to share information about the 
mural project. Ms. Gwynn, Superintendent, has provided us, Administration, the 
permission to serve as a supporter of this project.  

There are four people that we have selected to be on this first mural. The first is Maud 
Gatewood. She taught at UNC-G and served as county commissioner from 1980 to 
1984. She was an artist and educator who is widely recognized as one of the most 
distinguished painters here in North Carolina. She received the Fulbright grant to 
study art in Austria, the North Carolina Governor’s Award in Fine Arts, the North 
Carolina Poster Award for the 1987 U.S. Olympic Festival, and was also on 
permanent display at the Smithsonian.  

The next person is Nicholas Longwood Dillard. He is considered the most important 
figure in the development of educational opportunities for the Caswell County African 
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American community. He began his teaching career at the Yanceyville School, which 
was also known as the Rosenwald School located across the street from where the 
former Dillard Junior High School used to be that is now the development for senior 
living. NL Dillard Middle School was named in his honor.  

Next is Neil Watlington. He was a Major League Baseball player for the Philadelphia 
Athletics. He served in the United States Army during World War II, and he received 
a Purple Heart during his service in the Army as well as the France’s Legion of Honor 
medal. He owned and operated a store here on the square, Watlington’s. It was a 
general merchandise store.  

The next person to be featured is Henrietta Jeffries. She was an African American 
midwife who assisted in the birth of hundreds of citizens, both black and white. She 
was brought to trial on charges of “practicing medicine without a license in 1913. In 
an unprecedented move, the judge left the bench and defended her cause. In a bold 
move, he overrode the jury’s decision and dismissed the charges against her. 

The project timeline was to begin in July. The site that we would like to propose to 
you is the Main Street brick wall that is on Co-Square. In August we will also hold 
community meetings to let people know what this project is. With your approval, we 
hope to get started on painting the mural in September and October. The timeframe is 
about three weeks. Additionally, on Saturday, October 19, 2024, Caswell Arts is 
going to be sponsoring a bus trip to a Blowing Rock Museum. They currently having 
a Maud Gatewood event. This is the last day the exhibit is being presented. They will 
be showing the documentary that has been named about Maude called “Missing the 
White Canvas”. They are also inviting the people who knew her to share their stories. 
The Arts Council is sponsoring this bus trip and we are advertising the tickets at a 
reduced rate of $30. That is a round trip. The details about the time we are leaving are 
forthcoming.  

The supporters and investors: we don’t have any investors yet. We still need to raise 
our matching funds, but we are sort of holding off on that until we get permission to 
move forward. The organizations that have supported us is NC Arts, Appalachian 
State Hospitality and Tourism, Caswell Chamber of Commerce, Gunn Memorial 
Library, Caswell Visitors Center, Thomas Day House, Caswell Historical Association, 
and I am hoping to make the presentation to the Caswell County Senior Center in the 
next few days. Upon the award of this grant that we have been awarded, we received a 
letter of support from State Senator Thom Tillis. He in part says congratulations on 
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receiving grant funding through the National Endowment for the Arts to support a 
mural project depicting historically significant people from Caswell County. Your 
dedication to enriching your community through the arts is commendable. I applaud 
the great work you are doing in our state and look forward to hearing about your 
continued success. Please do not hesitate to contact my office if I can be of assistance. 
Last week we were very happy to receive another letter of support from 
Congresswoman Manning. She says Greetings. It has recently come to my attention 
that the Caswell Council for Arts and History Incorporated received funding from the 
National Endowment for the Arts. This grant will support a project that celebrates the 
rich history and cultural heritage of the community. I commend the Council for their 
commitment to showcase the history of Caswell County in a truly remarkable manor. I 
understand this project highlights the important figures that influenced the culture of 
this community. This incredible piece of art will preserve the story of Caswell County 
in our State’s history. The endorsement of the numerous stakeholders in the 
community will facilitate the creation of this mural for people to appreciate. With this 
in mind, I eagerly encourage additional funding and support for this project. This is 
from Congresswoman Kathy Manning. 

Karen Williamson said so again if you will consider allowing the council to move 
forward on the mural on the Main Street Wall of Co-Square. We would like for one of 
the Commissioners to serve on the advisory council and be a part of our project. So 
with that we thank you for your time, and I will stop if you have questions. 

Commissioner Dickerson asked if they had a final image for the mural? Mrs. 
Williamson said we want to solicit input from the citizens, but we can share a draft 
with the clerk to forward to the Board. 

Then Commissioner Yarbrough asked is this the wall facing Caswell Merchantile, and 
Mrs. Williamson said yes sir. 

ACTION ITEMS: 

ENTERPRISE FUNDS FINAL CORRECTION-SOLID WASTE FEE: 

County Manager Meszaros said thank you Mr. Chairman. This has already been brought before 
you. It was actually noticed by the Tax Director’s office. The final budget ordinance had a fee 
for the waste management at $120. It was in the packet that was approved but because it was left 
out, we thought it would be appropriate to bring it back to you. We propose that we have it 
corrected in the records. So we want that in line with the other taxes, but we also have that 
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technically corrected for the waste removal. So we ask for your approval. You already approved 
it in another meeting, but we brought it back for corrections.  

Commissioner Yarbrough said Mr. Meszaros one question. You’re saying that we set it at $125 
so what happened after that. You lost me. County Manage Meszaros said the amount on the 
ordinance that we put out in the last packet had the taxes and administrative fees on them. We 
sorted them to put them in the final packet. We all looked at it, but missed this error. The Tax 
Administrator was look at and generating the tax sales. That’s not what was approved, but that is 
what was on the ordinance. 

Commissioner Holt said if we did approve that…County Manager Meszaros said yes sir. We did 
improve $125 in the packet budget. We had 6 or 8 versions of the budget packets prior to 
deciding on one option. You haven’t seen any other versions, but the Tax Department said they 
wanted to be sure. 

Chairman Jefferies said didn’t we approve $120? County Manager Meszaros said yes sir. That’s 
what the ordinance said. That was the figure on the budget. It should be $125. The Tax Director 
said the ordinance is not what was approved.  

Commissioner Dickerson said how much did it go up? How did it get to $120 that was approved 
not $125? County Manager Meszaros said so we had dozens of versions of the ordinances. So 
when she went back to finalize all the changes, and the previous document was what we brought 
in the meeting. We had the fee at $125. That’s what we had in the meeting. It is incorrect. 
Because it is put on as what was approved, we want to make sure that we correct it. 

Chairman Jefferies said it was $113 in the beginning, how much did it come up? County 
Manager Meszaros said it was $1 more per month which is $12. That is a total of $125. It was 
presented and approved, but the final document did not have that.  

A motion was made by Commissioner Yarbrough and seconded by Commissioner McVey 
and carried unanimously to approve the correction. (Ayes: Commissioners McVey, 
Yarbrough, Rose, Dickerson, Holt, Gwynn, and Jefferies) 

BOARD AND COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS: 
Board of Adjustments: There are 2 members who termed off the Board as of 6/30/2024. There 
is also one member who resigned for a total of 3 vacancies.   

A motion was made by Commissioner Yarbrough and seconded by Commissioner McVey and 
carried unanimously to appoint Lester Chapman, David Barker, and William Vernon to 
the Board of Adjustments. (Ayes: Commissioners McVey, Yarbrough, Rose, Dickerson, Holt, 
Gwynn, and Jefferies) 

COUNTY MANAGER UPDATES:  
County Manager Meszaros said just a couple of updates. First from Wednesday night through 
Saturday, I will be attending the NCACC Annual Conference in Winston Salem. None of the 
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County employees are attending so I will be representing the county. I did want to make you 
aware that the 2022 audit was submitted to the LGC two Fridays ago. So we are trying to 
schedule the presentation so they can provide you with the final audit and present the findings. 
The 2023 audit we are being told should be complete in 3-6 weeks. So hopefully we get that 
completed. The LGC does have an exemption that we can apply for. The amount of time it takes 
to file for the exemption we will be better off to go ahead and get the audit submitted and not 
have the taxation put on hold. We did not file for the exemption because it would be a lot of 
work for staff to file the exemption. Co-Square has two small items to complete. Technically 
today it is officially usable. These changes are to get the access system on the door and the 
countertops. These items are outstanding. We do have the Joint Town meeting there on the 15th, 
which is next Thursday. This is the meeting with the County Commissioners and the Town of 
Milton and Yanceyville. We are hoping to have an Open House or some type of announcement 
forthcoming.  

Deputy County Manager Melissa Williamson said good evening. Last meeting you all had 
questions about where we are with the broadband so I reached out to Justin DeLancey that we 
worked with numerous times on RDOF. He’s our direct contact. I did not know he was going to 
be here because he had another meeting. So I’m just going to give a brief update on some of the 
information. If you would like more details and I’m not able to answer, we do have the expert 
here with us tonight. He has also offered because I had asked him if he would be able to come 
before the Board to speak to the Commissioner either at the Joint Meeting that we have on 
August 15th or the next Commissioners’ Meeting on August 19th. He is available for either one of 
those dates. That will give us more time for a detailed presentation. So if the Board would like 
this presentation done, thy just need to choose a date so that Justin can attend.  

The consensus of the Board was to have Justin DeLancey present at the August 19th 
Commissioner’s meeting.  

Deputy County Manager Williamson said I did want to give you an update because I know it is 
important to the Board and the county as to what is going on with broadband. Justin did provide 
me with the information that we had a second round of the GREAT Grant funds that went out. 
The grant was awarded to Spectrum. It is 249 additional awards from the Zitel agreement that 
they decided they could not complete. These are the ones that Spectrum were awarded. So they 
were just given this award so they were awarded the addresses in June. They still need to 
complete preliminary engineering and permitting work before construction crews will have boots 
on the ground in the county. They do not have an accurate estimate on construction. They are 
waiting for additional information that they need. They do have for the second round until July 
15, 2026 to complete that construction for that additional 249 addresses. This is on top of the 
award of 606 addresses already awarded to Charter for the original grant. That construction on 
these addresses is ongoing currently here in the county. They have actually already activated 
some of the addresses and accounts here and will continue wo work through the project in the 
county. I know in our last meeting we just got awarded CAB. That’s another grant that will end 
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up serving 589 locations in the county. So once all that is completed they will be able to provide 
us with the detailed address list. I know I asked after RDOF, GREAT grant, GREAT grant that 
was in default with Zitel and the CAB, how many addresses will be served in the county? 
Roughly with RDOF, they served 3,618 addresses in the county. With the original GREAT grant 
606 addresses, and with the second round of the GREAT grant 249. The CAB was 589 addresses 
for a total of 5,062 addresses within these particular grants we have received. The original 
GREAT grant pretty much served the Cherry Grove area, Reidsville, Elon, and some of Ruffin, 
Pelham. The additional GREAT grant covered also Pelham, Semora, Leasburg, and the Blanch 
area. CAB actually have not had the addresses yet that applied. They will be like Pelham, 
Providence, Blanch, Milton, Semora, and Leasburg addresses. I just wanted to give the overview 
on where we are. If you got specific questions, Justin DeLancey is here. He will be able to 
answer any questions that you have or you can ask them on the 19th. Thank you. 

County Manager Meszaros said would you like for Justin to come up and introduce himself. HE 
is here in the audience.  

Justin DeLancey said I think we’ve met pretty much everybody. I’ll be back on the 19th. If you 
have any burning questions, I’m happy to answer them now. I’ll be back on the 19th with a more 
detailed presentation and I’ll be happy to answer any questions.   

COMMISSIONER COMMENTS: 
Commissioner Rose: First of all, I’d like to thank everybody that came out tonight to either 
support the firing range or in opposition. I see most of them have left. We have some tough 
decisions to make from time to time, and I fully support Law Enforcement. I’ll do anything I can 
to help them. I do want to make sure that my commitment to the taxpayers is that I’m doing 
everything I need to do there also. So there’s a lot of questions I’m going to have that need to be 
answered. A couple of questions I do have tonight. One, and this one is concerning the firing 
range, Mr. County Attorney. I would like to, in between me submitting these questions to the 
Sheriff and the Planning Director on things that I would like to have answers to, see if you can 
reach out to somebody with the Wildlife. The reason I’m proposing this is due to the fact of the 
amount of land we have in this county and there is no tax dollar to come in from it. That’s just 
something I would like to look into. I don’t know if we need to make some phone calls to 
Raleigh and see what we can get worked out. The only other thing I have on my list is the issue I 
brought up a couple of weeks ago about the reevaluation contract.  

Attorney Johnston said yes sir Commissioner Rose. During our Closed Session I’ll have some 
answers on that. As it relates to the Wildlife Shooting Range, do you want me to reach out to the 
Wildlife Resource Commission just to see if they would be willing to form some type of 
partnership with the Sheriff’s Department?  

Commissioner Rose said yes. There’s already an existing range there, and I mean if we had to 
extend it or widen it. I’m just looking at it from the aspect of there’s one already there. It’s in an 
isolated location. There again there’s a tremendous amount of land in this county, and we receive 
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nothing from it. I just think it would be a good partnership that we could look at doing. I don’t 
know what the hold up would be if there is any hold up. Not saying that I’m looking at that 
totally by itself or just looking at it as an option amongst the questions I want to get some 
answers to.    

County Attorney Johnston said I’ll reach out to the Commission and have an answer for you at 
the next meeting.  

Commissioner Gwynn: I’d like to find out because they also mentioned the High Rock 
Shooting Range. I would like to know more about that one.  

Attorney Johnston said it’s my understanding that that shooting range is actually a private indoor 
range, but I can reach out to the County Planner. I think he’s had contact with the organization 
out there to see if there are any options.  

Commissioner Holt: The Rockingham Gun Club is obviously on the county line. Remington 
rents the range from Rockingham County Gun Club because Remington Arms does not have 
anywhere to do there testing. So that is a possibility that they would rent to them which is 
extremely close.  

Attorney Johnston said Commissioner Holt, would you like for me to reach out to that 
organization as well? Commissioner Holt said yes, if you have time. Attorney Johnston said I’d 
be glad to.  

Commissioner Dickerson: I just want to echo what’s being said, and what I said to the 
gentleman as he presented the information tonight. I think that it is a whole lot easier for us to get 
the Sheriff’s Department accommodated at an existing range than opening up a new one. The 
neighbors around it don’t want it. We’re taking on a serious liability issue if we approve it. If one 
thing goes wrong, we can ruin our insurance. A million dollars’ worth of coverage as the 
gentleman said is nothing compared to what we might have. I think that it is very feasible that if 
we find some kind of agreement with an existing range that that’s the best option.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS AND UPCOMING EVENTS: 
• August 7-10, 2024 NCACC Annual Conference in Winston Salem, NC  
• August 15, 2024 Joint Town Meeting at 6:00 pm at Co-Square 
• August 19, 2024 Board of Commissioners Meeting at 6:30 p.m. at the Historic Courthouse 
Commissioner Rose: National Night Out is August 6, 2024 at Parks and Recreations 
Department. It starts at 5 pm. They are going to have vendors. It’s a chance for the public to go 
out and meet the First Responders and have a good night. 

CLOSED SESSION: 
A motion was made at 8:08 pm by Commissioner Holt and seconded by Commissioner 
Dickerson and carried unanimously to consult with an attorney employed or retained by the 
public body in order to preserve the attorney-client privilege between the attorney and the public 



August 5, 2024 
 

15 
 

body, which privilege is hereby acknowledged. NCGS 143-318.11(a)(3).  (Ayes: Commissioners 
McVey, Yarbrough, Rose, Dickerson, Holt, Gwynn, and Jefferies) 

ADJOURNMENT: 

A motion was made at 8:58 pm by Commissioner Yarbrough and seconded by Commissioner 
Rose and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting. (Ayes: Commissioners Yarbrough, 
Rose, Holt, Dickerson, Gwynn, Dickerson and Jefferies) 
 

 

_______________________________   ___________________________ 
Carla R. Smith       Jeremiah Jefferies 
Clerk to the Board      Chairman 






